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	ANDOVER TOWN COUNCIL



Minutes Annual Council
	


Time and date

7.00pm on Thursday 2 May 2012 

Place

Upper Guildhall, Andover 
	


Attendees: Cllrs David Drew (Chairman), Geoff McBride (Vice Chairman) Katherine Bird, Barbara Carpenter, Alan Cotter , Janet Evans, Andrew Fitchet, Karen Hamilton, Sandra Hawke, Kevin Hughes, Marion Kerley, Barbara Long, Christopher Lynn, Brian Page, Veronika Pond, Philip North, Roy Shukri. 
Members not present: Z Brooks and T Raper. 
Officers Present: W Coulter (Town Clerk) (taking the minutes)
Members of the Public: 17
C 01/12    Apologies 


Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Councillors Z Brooks and T 
Raper. 
	C 02/12
	Declarations of Interest 


	
	Councillor Long declared a personal interest in Item 12 – Review of Allotment Charges – she has an allotment and is the Warden for Vigo Road.
Councillor Lynn declared a personal interest in Item 12 – Review of Allotment Charges – his son and daughter in law have an allotment at The Drove. 



	C 03/12
	Minutes 



	
	The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 15 March 2012 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.



	C 04/12
	Public Participation
Pam Mutton – Hampshire County Councillor for Andover
With reference to the item on allotment rental increases, there should be improvements and enhancements to gates, pathways, water provided all year and regular litter collections. 

The Chairman Councillor Drew thanked Mrs Mutton for her comments. 

Tony Hook – Andover Businessman 
Brought the Town Council’s attention to the Portas Review and asked Members to consider that the Town Centre of Andover, in his opinion was dying. 

Mr Hook urged the Town Council to host a meeting to allow the Business Community, Andover Residents and the local authorities to have a meeting to discuss the situation. 
Members agreed that the Town Council should host a meeting to allow discussions to take place. It was suggest that the meeting should also be to ask residents their opinion on how the situation could be improved.

Councillor Hamilton suggested that the meeting take place at the Leisure Centre, or somewhere that could accommodate a large number of people. 

Pat West – Hampshire County Councillor for Andover 
What is the Lighting Plaque and how much did it cost?

Did the Town Council have permission to place the Beacon on top of St Marys Church and how much did it cost?

Councillor North confirmed that the Town Council had been working closely with the Church and permission had been granted and all safety checks and risk assessments had been carried out. 

The Lighting Plaque was to recreate a lighting plaque that had been erected in Andover in 1953 to celebrate the coronation, it cost approximately £2,000.

Councillor Long confirmed that the Beacon had cost approximately £300. 



	C 05/12
	Chairman’s Review


	
	The Chairman Councillor David Drew made the following review of his appointment of Chairman of Andover Town Council during the Municipal Year 2011/2012.
“Key achievements over the past year

1. Moved to new premises – 66c High Street

2. Took over the allotment administration from TVBC

3. Xmas lights at the switch-on event last November

4. The creation and adoption of a 10 year business plan for the Town Council.  The process involved all councillors.

5. Website is now up and running.  To become a Town website rather than a Town Council website.  More information to come, incl. allotments.

6. A Charities event in the High Street on the 30th March.  Very successful.

7. Supporting the Diamond Jubilee and the Olympic Games Torch parade.  Shop window dressing competition.  Illuminated EIIR sign on Guildhall.

8. A new part time member of staff to support the allotments and a commitment to invest in them

9. A Council tax freeze for the coming year – as did TVBC & HCC

10. This coming year we will have a 3rd main committee called Amenities and Town Development – the centre for community activities for the TC

We have made tangible progress this year and there will be further challenges next year to which I am certain this Town will rise”. 



	C 06/12
	Election of the Chairman


	
	Councillor Sandra Hawke proposed and Councillor Phillip North seconded that Councillor David Drew be elected Chairman for the ensuing Municipal Year 2012/2013.
There was a further proposal.

Councillor Andrew Fitchet proposed and Councillor Janet Evans seconded that Councillor Katherine Bird be elected Chairman for the ensuing Municipal Year 2012/2013. 

A vote by show of hands was taken:

Cllr David Drew – 10
Cllr Katherine Bird – 7 

RESOLVED: That Councillor David Drew be elected Chairman of Andover Town Council for the ensuing Municipal Year 2012/2013.


	C 07/12
	The Chairman to make the Declaration of Acceptance of Office
Councillor David Drew made his Declaration of Acceptance of Office and continued with the duties of Chairman.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Hawke and Cllr North for proposing and seconding his nomination as Chairman and made the following speech. 

“What was achieved last year has been covered.

We now look to the future:-

Perhaps a good opportunity to remind ourselves of the talent on the TC:-

4 former Mayors of Test Valley, the former Mayor of Tiverton (Devon), a rocket scientist, experts in local history, horticulture, campanology, a street pastor, a retired engineer, a banker, a researcher at the Palace of Westminster, a retired senior army officer, and expertise in personnel, purchasing, sales, science and engineering, including many who have considerable experience working in local government and local communities.

This represents considerable talent and expertise.

Turning to community involvement:-

There are many communities across our Town: I praise the work going on to support residents across residential areas; supported by many organisations and respective local councillors.  Not only geographic Other communities include the elderly, the young, those who walk those who cycle, those who play sport; football, rugby, hockey and cricket (if the weather improves).  And the list goes on.

Yesterday, along with the Mayor of TV, I was at the annual meeting of the Andover scouts.  What a fantastic community that is.  Creating life skills for the young.

I was struck by the words which Zilliah said: If the community of volunteers stopped, Test Valley would stop.  And so I suspect would Andover.  Those selfless people who volunteer are also a community. Our job is therefore to help build these communities, to support and develop them wherever possible.  

There is one community which I expect us to take forward this year.  The formation of an Andover Youth Council.  Geoff McB and AF have put out a call for ideas on how this should operate.  Important that the young of our Town have their say on how it runs: it will be their opportunity to influence the future because they ARE the future.  I look forward seeing progress here.

A little story.  Meeting this morning at Iris and Sam’s request to look at parking problems on Admirals Way.  A vigorous community association that deserves our support.  Looking at land ownership: some Highways; some Test Valley and some what was Testway Housing now Aster Communities.  DW Suggested that the TC ‘take on’ the bus shelters – it is in The Plan years 4-8.  To get the best for that community many organisations have to work together.

That is the key.  It is why we have our new A&TD committee.  We must work together to achieve the best for our Town.  In particular across HCC, TVBC and the TC.

And so we begin another year, some done but still much to do.

Thank you”.

	
	

	C 08/12
	Election of Vice-Chairman


	
	Councillor Marion Kerley proposed and Councillor David Drew seconded that Councillor Geoffrey McBride be elected Vice-Chairman for the ensuing Municipal Year 2012/2013.
There was a further nomination.

Councillor Barbara Long proposed and Councillor Katherine Bird seconded that Councillor Andrew Fitchet be elected Vic-Chairman for the ensuing Municipal Year 2012/2013. 

A vote by show of hands was taken.

Councillor G McBride - 9

Councillor A Fitchet - 8
RESOLVED: That Councillor Geoffrey McBride be elected Vice-Chairman for the Municipal Year 2012/2013.  


	C 09/12
	Declaration of Acceptance of Office of Vice-Chairman
Councillor Geoffrey McBride made his Declaration of Acceptance of Office and thanked the Council for his appointment. 

	
	

	C 10/12
	Appointment to Committees 
Members were asked to consider the appointment of Members to Committees. 
Councillor North proposed a reduction in the number of Members on the Staffing Sub-Committee and proposed that as Councillor Raper was on 4 other Committees and Sub-Committees he be removed from the Staffing Sub-Committee. The proposal was seconded by Councillor Karen Hamilton. 

Councillor Evans raised a Point of Order. She referred Council Members to Standing Orders 15a (ix) which states: 

“The Chairman or Vice Chairman and the Chairmen of Standing Committees, as ex-officio, shall be members of every Committee, but will have no voting right or the ability to propose motions on the Committee on which their Membership is ex-officio. They will not therefore form part of the quorum as an ex-officio member.” 
Councillor Evans stated that Standing Order 15a (ix) meant that the Chairman could not be a Member of any Committee but was entitled to be an ex-officio member. She asked the Town Clerk for clarification. 
The Town Clerk responded by confirming that the Standing Order would be read that the Chairman was Ex Officio of every committee and therefore not a member of other committees. 

Councillor Hamilton stated that clarity had not been given for Standing Order 15a (ix).

Councillor Pond suggested that the Standing Order was open to interpretation and that legal interpretation should be sought.  

The Chairman, Councillor Drew suggested to Council that Councillor North’s proposal be taken and that clarity on Standing Order 15a(ix) would be sought later. 

Councillor Fitchet responded that he condemned the removal of any person from a Committee especially as the Councillor was not present at the meeting. He went on to say that legal clarification on Standing Order 15a (ix) had been given by the Clerk and said that Standing Order stated that the Chairman ‘shall’ be ex officio. 
Councillor Long raised a Point of Order regarding the number of Members on each Committee and the political representation on each committee. 

She stated that the original agreed numbers of Members on each Committee were; Staffing Sub-Committee 6, Policy and Resources Committee 11 and Amenities and Town Development Committee 12. She stated that this could not be changed and there were too many Members on the Committees. She said that the Council needed to look at the numbers again as 13 Members on the Amenities Committee had not been agreed. 

The Chairman, Councillor Drew, said that the numbers of Members agreed were ‘about’ or ‘approximately’. 

He moved to take a vote on Councillor North’s proposal. 
Councillor Bird said that she had been involved in the setting up of the Staffing Sub Committee and that 6 Members were the optimum number and gave a balanced view. 

The Staffing Sub-Committee had been ably Chaired by Councillor Raper, to remove him by reducing the number of members on the Committee was not fair. He should be given the choice, by removing him at the meeting would be setting a dangerous precedent. 

Councillor Cotter said that the point that Councillor Evans had raised regarding Standing Order 15a (ix) also stated that the Committees and Working Groups should reflect the political composition of the Town Council. 
The Chairman, Councillor Drew said that the Committees reflected the overall political balance of the Council. The numbers of Members did reflect the political composition of the Council. 

The Chairman continued to take a vote on the proposal from Councillor North. 

It was requested that the vote be recorded:

For: Karen Hamilton, Roy Shukri, Brian Page, Marion Kerley, Veronika Pond, David Drew, Sandra Hawke, Phil North

Against: Andy Fitchet, Barbara Long, Janet Evans, Barbara Carpenter, Alan Cotter, Katherine Bird

	
	RESOLVED: 

That the Staffing Sub-Committee Membership be reduced to 5 Members and that as Councillor Raper was on 4 other Committees and Sub-Committees he be removed from the Staffing Sub-Committee.

	
	Councillor Long raised a Point of Order and said there should be a vote taken on black for the Membership of the Committees. 
The Chairman Councillor Drew ruled that the vote had been taken on the whole.
Councillor Long requested that it be minuted that the Committees had been voted in by an illegal motion. 


	C 11/12
	Review of Allotment Charges 


	
	The Chairman Councillor Drew asked the Town Clerk to explain to Members the report from the Allotments Sub-Committee on their recommendations on the increase of Allotment Charges. 
The Town Clerk explained that the Allotment Sub-Committee had considered the provision of a well managed and improved allotment service. She explained that the Sub-Committee had also considered the work that needed to be undertaken at the allotments to bring them to a reasonable condition. 

The Chairman of the Allotments Sub-Committee Councillor Geoff McBride went on to explain how the calculation for the increase had been arrived at.

He explained that there were many different allotment plot sizes and these had been determined as the ‘allotment factor’. 

The Sub-Committee had spent a lot of time working out how much the Town Council would need to spend on the allotments in respect of maintenance and administration. He agreed that the increase would be high in one step; however the charges had not been raised for 6 years. 
Councillor Long stated that she was against the rise of over 100% in one go. She stated that she worked in rods and that the average plot would now cost £50 plus water costs. 

She could not find any Council that was charging that amount. She went on to say that the Town Council had stated that the allotment service would be better run and better priced but she did not consider that to be the case. 

She suggested that the Council should look at subsidies and reduce the over 60 discount to nil. She went on to state that the price increase was not sending the right message. 

The Chairman of the Allotments Sub-Committee, Councillor McBride explained that the Town Council was no longer offering discounts to new allotment holders over the age of 60. He went on to state that allotment holders made up less than 1% of the population of Andover. He explained that the Sub-Committee had looked at other options for reducing costs such as utilising community service workers. 
The Chairman Councillor Drew confirmed that he had attended the most recent Allotments Sub-Committee meeting and all the Members of the Sub-Committee had agreed the allotment holders should broadly cover the costs of the allotment service. 
Councillor Lynn declared a personal interest as his son and daughter in law rented an allotment.

He suggested that the allotment rents should be increased in stages over a couple of years. 

Councillor Long declared a personal interest as she rented an allotment plot and was Warden for Vigo Road Allotments. 

Councillor Hawke stated that if the Town Council did not increase the cost of the allotment rents where would the finance come from to maintain the allotments. 
The Chairman of the Allotment Sub-Committee, Councillor McBride confirmed that the Town Council was investigating the possibility of obtaining grant funding to assist with the costs of the allotments. 

Councillor Bird agreed that making a decision about the increase of allotment rents was difficult and that the Town Council needed to move forward with the provision of the allotment service. She reminded Members that there had been a lack of maintenance on the allotments in the past. She asked whether there were actions with regard to maintenance that could be undertaken over a longer period of time. 

Councillor McBride confirmed that the Town Council was under a great deal of pressure to bring the allotment sites to a reasonable condition and that the majority were in a poor state. 

Councillor Lynn proposed that the allotment rent be increased over 2 to 3 years. This was seconded by Councillor Long. 

Councillor Evans suggested that the item be deferred back to the Allotments Sub-Committee to consider the options about how maintenance could be funded and to consider the implications to defer the rise in allotment charges over 2 to 3 years. 

Councillor Bird seconded Councillor Evans’ proposal.

Councillor Hawke agreed that the Sub-Committee should consider the costings again and thanked the Town Clerk and Administration Assistant for all the work they had done on the allotments. 
Councillor Hamilton agreed that a great deal of work had gone into the report and considerations of the Allotment Sub-Committee however the costs of the maintenance and administration had to be covered. 

Councillor Bird reiterated that every aspect of the costs were looked at. The Allotment Holders should be able to understand decisions that the Town Council had taken. 

Councillor North asked whether the Chairman of the Allotments Sub-Committee was in agreement to defer the consideration back to the Sub-Committee. 

Councillor Kerley asked whether the Allotments Sub-Committee had debated the costs of the allotments and whether an agreement had been reached. 

Councillor McBride confirmed that the Allotment Sub-Committee had debated the issue and had agreed that the rents needed to be increased to cover costs as the allotment sites were deteriorating and work needed to be carried out. 
Councillor McBride confirmed that he was in agreement to defer the consideration back to the Allotments Sub-Committee. 

A vote was taken:

For: 10

Against: 2

RESOLVED: That the Allotments Sub-Committee re-consider the allotment rental increases and consider the implications of increasing the charges over 2 to 3 years. The Allotment Sub-Committee to report back to the next Full Council meeting on 14 June 2012. 



	C 12/12
	Proposal for a Forum Style Meeting  

 The Chairman Councillor Drew invited Councillor Long to speak as she had put forward the proposal that Andover Town Council set up a Forum Style meeting. 
Councillor Long explained the Members of Public only had 15 minutes to speak within a Council or Committee agenda. There were a great many issues that people would like to speak about, outside the formal Council meeting. 
Councillor McBride agreed that it was a good idea but asked Councillor Long how it could be taken forward. 

Councillor Long explained that the meeting would be in a forum style format, there could be 2 to 4 meetings a year. The Town Clerk would not be required to attend. It would be similar to a surgery where Councillors could engage with local residents.

Councillor North suggested that specific issues should be considered and that meetings should take place on an ad hoc basis. He suggested that the proposal be referred to the Policy and Resources Committee to consider the feasibility of Forum Style Meetings.
Cllr Hawke agreed that the meetings did not have to be on a regular basis but could be held when the public wished to discuss an issue. 

Councillor Fitchet encouraged Members to try Forum Style meetings. He said that it would be a good opportunity for Members of the Public to ask any questions that they wanted. 

Councillor Hamilton suggested that the Website could be used with a ‘hot topics’ page, to allow members of the public to put forward the ideas of what they’d like to talk about. 

Councillor Drew agreed that it would be a good idea to use the website and that the Town Council needed to find out what the public wanted. However he raised the concern that the Town Council was only responsible for the allotments in the Town and that other authorities and organisations had power and influence.  

Councillor North proposed that the idea of a forum style meeting be referred back to 

	
	the Policy and Resources Committee for consideration. This was seconded by Councillor Hamilton. 
A vote was taken:

For: 7

Against: 4

RESOLVED: That the Policy and Resources Committee consider at its next meeting on 7 June 2012, the proposal for a “Forum Style meeting to enable the Council to meet with residents outside the formal Council meeting”. 

	
	


The Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.
Chairman
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